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TUART TREES, DAWESVILLE 
Grievance 

MR MARSHALL (Dawesville) [9.41 am]:  I grieve about the tuart trees dying in my electorate.  My grievance 
is not necessarily directed to the Minister for the Environment.  I know that she shares my grief at the way the 
tuart trees have been dying.  The grievance should be directed to the Department of Conservation and Land 
Management, which apparently has not done enough over the past four years.   

Four years ago, I was informed that the tuart trees were dying in the Lake Preston and Lake Clifton areas, and in 
the Yalgorup National Park.  The magnificent 60-foot trees that are 50 to 150 years old are fading away.  As part 
of Lake Clifton is in my electorate, people contacted me and asked what was being done to save the tuart trees.  I 
visited the Yalgorup National Park and was simply amazed by what I saw.  Following that visit, I wrote the usual 
letters to CALM and to the minister of the day under the previous Government.  I received ministerial responses 
that I should not worry because the problems had occurred due to the shortfall in the rainfall, but that 80 per cent 
of the tuarts would return to life.  I was meant to relax because the bureaucrats and scientists had given me the 
answers and everything was supposed to be all right; however, it is not all right.  The disease is spreading north; 
it is getting closer to the most populated area in Dawesville on the coastal strip, and is moving through to Park 
Ridge and Mandurah.   

Only this morning, for the first time in ages I drove along the coastal road.  The member for Peel, who lives in 
Fremantle, might also travel on that road when he travels backward and forwards between Fremantle and the 
Peel region.  All the tuart trees around Stock Road, Hamilton Hill and the Spearwood area are subject to stress 
and should be examined.  The dead trees have become hazardous to traffic and are a fire hazard.  The ecosystem 
has also been ruined.   

The tuart heritage will be lost if some action is not taken now.  This Government should not worry about the past 
and say that it was the fault of the previous Government.  That is the first thing that members of this Government 
will say, but that is wrong.  The Government should do something about the problem.  Members opposite know 
that if tennis players worried about the points they lost, they would never win a match.  The Government must 
think about the future and do something about the problem.   

CALM identified the problem as a decline in rainfall, which has been below average rainfall over the past 30 
years.  It also identified that the increase in tree pattern density was hindering the natural attrition of the tuart 
trees.  That may be so.  CALM also identified that slow or controlled burning no longer occurs in the forests.  
That is one of the areas in which we have erred.  CALM also referred to tuart borers, which are probably the 
main cause of the problem.  The tuart borer is a longicorn beetle that emerges in mid-summer, mates, lays eggs 
in the cracks of the bark and then dies.  The eggs hatch, and the larva borers live under the bark for several 
months before they emerge as adults in the summer and attack the trees.  They get up to the highest limb, 
ringbark it until it dies and then move down the trunk of the tree.  Very soon after, the trees die.   

CALM identified those causes for the death of the tuart trees; however, I challenge that view.  The rainfall might 
be a problem, but the foreshore of Estuary Drive is honeycombed with caves and has plenty of fresh bore water.  
The bore water levels have not dropped and the trees are getting water, yet they are still dying.  CALM also says 
that the density of peppermint trees is starving the tuart trees of nutrition.  That might be true, but I know of tuart 
trees that are dying in cleared areas in which there are no peppermint trees.  Maybe the answer is that no 
controlled burning has been conducted.  The tuart borer is spreading northwards and depleting the forest, but 
what are we doing about it?  What is CALM doing about it?  I do not think it is doing enough.   

Five or six weeks ago, after I alerted CALM about the problem, I was sent a book of bureaucratic jargon that 
looked as though it had come from an encyclopedia.  I was given information about the history of the tuart that 
informed me of events in 1866 and that so and so saw this; it was junk.  I did not want to know about the past, I 
wanted some answers.  CALM does not have adequate resources, and that is the essence of my grievance.  If the 
former Government was wrong and had not supplied enough resources and money, let us change that attitude.   

The allocation of personnel in the Peel region is not good.  One ranger looks after 100 square kilometres of 
national park.  Recently, I rang CALM and was told that the manager was on stress leave, the assistant manager 
was on school holidays, the ranger was on long service leave and the young lady who was responsible for the 
ranger’s job was rostered off for two days on Sunday and Monday.  Not one person from CALM could answer 
my complaint, which is not good enough.  I would like to see that problem solved.  Money must be allocated to 
CALM.  I know that this budget is under stress, as are the tuart trees.  It has been said that more money will be 
provided to CALM.  I would like a borer to bore into the pocket of another minister to take from Peter to give to 
Paul.  If the Minister for the Environment does not have the funds in her budget, I want her to sneak up to the 
Minister for Health - who throws it around - and tell him that she wants more funding for the tuart trees.  There 
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is always an answer to a problem.  Thank goodness I was reared by my father, who was a champion.  He told me 
that nothing is impossible.  That is why this Government will be in office for only three years.   

The community has done more in the past six weeks than the CALM division in Peel has done in four years.  
The community organised a news item on the Channel Nine television station, which was terrific.  They held 
public meetings and made placards, and they also got Alcoa involved.  I am trying to get Ralph Sarich involved.  
Money from private enterprise could be used to do the job.  CALM suggested that individuals try using 
insecticide treatment on young trees, and it suggested burning off.  All those solutions are good, but it is not 
being done properly.  CALM needs more money or more personnel.  I know that the Minister for the 
Environment and Heritage does not want to see a graveyard of tuart trees.  She does not want to see the heritage 
of tuarts wiped out and neither does she want to see the champions of the forest demolished.  I challenge the 
minister to get some action taken and to save the tuart tree heritage of Western Australia.   

DR EDWARDS (Maylands - Minister for the Environment and Heritage) [9.48 am]:  We all want to save the 
heritage of tuart trees in Western Australia.  One cannot drive from Perth to the southern part of the State without 
noticing the very visible and obvious decline in tuart trees.  The member for Dawesville referred to some of the 
alleged causes of the decline in those trees; however, part of the difficulty is that we do not know the exact cause 
for the decline.  We know that the borer is the symptom, and there is no doubt that the decline is linked to the 
borer.  However, we do not know why the trees have lost their vigour and why the borers are able to take such a 
hold.  We know some of the causes behind it but we do not know how each cause feeds into the problem.  

The member is correct when he points to climate changes being part of the problem.  The State is in a 30-year 
dry spell.  We had a particularly dry winter this year and a very dry summer last year, which is undoubtedly 
contributing to the loss of vigour in the tuart trees.  There is also an element of species competition, particularly 
in parts of the Yalgorup National Park.  The peppermint trees are very dense and it is believed that that is a 
contributing factor.  Nevertheless, I take the member’s point that in other areas where the tuarts are declining the 
peppermints are not profuse.  That is one of the many problems leading to a loss of vigour; however, different 
factors operate in different areas.  There has been a cut back in fire frequency in the Yalgorup National Park and 
we believe that is one of the factors directly contributing to the problem there.  In other areas fires have occurred 
and there has been a decline in the tuarts.  Also, the severity of the decline varies.  That has given us some 
insight into the more likely factors.  For example, in the area around the Yalgorup National Park, we know that 
there is a shallow lens of ground water underlying more salty water and it may well be that part of the problem is 
that the trees are tapping into that salty water. 

I shall talk a little about where the tuarts are located.  They are basically spread across the coastal plain from the 
north of Perth to the Busselton area.  The majority of tuarts have been cleared in the past for both agricultural 
and urban development.  There is now 11 000 hectares of tuart forest and woodland in the crown estate.  The 
Yalgorup National Park has a total area of 13 000 hectares of which around 3 180 hectares is tuart forest.  Tuarts 
are the dominant species in the Yalgorup National Park.  As the member said, borers are present in those trees.  
As the member also said, there is a history of decline in the trees that was first noticed around 1997.  At that time 
people thought that the trees would bounce back but clearly they have not.  I have had a number of meetings 
with the Department of Conservation and Land Management at which it was agreed we need more research, 
more advice to landowners and more action.  I can tell the member for Dawesville that I have emphasised that 
point to CALM.  

Mr Masters:  Will it happen? 

Dr EDWARDS:  It will happen.  I shall refer to some of the current actions.  I have asked CALM to set up and 
head an interdepartmental committee.  An important area that it must examine is the whole area of water use and 
what is going on with ground water to determine the extent to which that is contributing to the problem.  That 
might be an issue in the member for Dawesville’s electorate. 

The Water and Rivers Commission has undertaken detailed work that indicates extraction has occurred 
according to the terms of the licences that have been granted; therefore, that should not be a problem.  However, 
we must consider whether there is more subtlety in the ground water contributing to the problem that must be 
further investigated.  I have asked that the Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation be 
invited to participate because I believe it can also give us information.  I have asked that all relevant departments 
come together and that the committee be led by CALM.  We therefore anticipate departments under the Minister 
for Planning and Infrastructure’s area to be involved, particularly Main Roads, as a lot of tuart trees are protected 
in roadside verges and we need to make sure that we continue to protect them.  I have asked CALM to take more 
action. 

CALM commissioned a report in 2000 that provided more insight.  However, I have asked CALM what it is 
doing about acting on the recommendations of that report and what needs to be done so that it can more speedily 
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act on those recommendations.  CALM is rejigging a pamphlet issued in 1999 for direct advice to be provided to 
land-holders.  I have asked CALM, following complaints from people in the south west, to compile a list of 
names and phone numbers of people so that it knows directly who to contact if it wants general information 
about tuarts and specific information about treatments in particular areas; that will be provided. 

Mr Marshall:  Does the minister know if the comment being touted around town is true that CALM has not 
monitored the watertable in the Yalgorup National Park since 1996? 

Dr EDWARDS:  The Water and Rivers Commission generally audits the monitoring of the licensed bores but I 
will follow up on that.  I have also asked CALM to undertake more work into the treatment that local landowners 
can give to trees on their property.  I assume that there are local landowners in the member’s electorate with 
reasonable size blocks of land that have three to five tuart trees which, if they are dying, is upsetting to those 
landowners.  Although it has been said that individual action cannot do a lot to help a tree, if landowners agree to 
do that, it is worth doing.  A number of people need to take different measures to find out what works best in 
particular areas.  I do not know whether there is one particular solution because I believe the causes are 
multifaceted.   

I have also asked CALM to work with conservation groups, land care groups and progress associations to get the 
message out, to get feedback and to see what we can do with both individuals and groups at the state level and at 
the level of looking at and working with other agencies such as the CSIRO.  I have also asked CALM to take 
part in the forthcoming tuart seminar to spell out exactly what we do know, what we do not know, how we are 
addressing what we do not know and what treatments and advice we can give to landowners to ensure that we 
preserve the remaining tuarts that we have. 
 


